MCMLA Executive Committee Meeting
MINUTES
February 10, 2012
9am MT or 10am CT

Executive Committee Members Attending:
· Betsy Mueth, Chair
· Sarah Kirby, Immediate Past Chair
· Brenda Pfannenstiel, Incoming Chair
· Melissa De Santis, Chapter Council Representative
· Holly Henderson, Recording Secretary

Leadership Attendance:
· Michlene Mankin, Honors and Awards Committee Chair
· Kate Anderson, Research Committee Chair
· Rebecca Graves, Annual Meeting Advisor
· Tom Gensichen, Bylaws Committee Chair
· Emily Eresuma, Utah Meeting Planner Co-Chair
· Cindy Logan, MLA Chapter Membership Liaison
· Jenny Garcia, Nominating Committee Chair
· Peggy Mullaly-Quijas, Executive Secretary

Action Items noted in RED
Votes noted in BLUE

Approval of Minutes from January 13, 2012
· Motion made by Brenda, second by Sarah. Approved by vote of Executive Committee members.

Treasurer’s Report – Peggy Mullaly Quijas
· Peggy’s report was sent to leadership by email. There were no questions for Peggy concerning the report.

Old Business 

Recognizing the death of a chapter member – Holly Henderson
· Members of the Executive Committee and Leadership were sent a copy of the proposed procedure drafted by Holly. No changes were suggested. Sarah will add this to the chapter’s policy and procedure manual.

Motion from Annual Meeting Task Force regarding virtual meetings – Rebecca Graves
· Melissa – inquired about what would happen if the chapter tries virtual meetings for a couple of years and then decides we don’t like it? Betsy responded that this motion is not a bylaws change so changing our procedures should be easy to do. 
· Peggy – requested information on MegaMeetings. Rebecca responded that it is online meeting software used by the Medical Library Association (MLA). MLA makes it available to chapters for a fee. Virtual meetings with 51-100 connections cost $750, and there are additional fee tiers. The pricing tiers offer some flexibility. Rebecca has a powerpoint from Kate Corcoran at MLA. Rebecca forwarded this powerpoint to members of the MCMLA-Admin listserv. Melissa mentioned that other MLA chapters have set up general locations for members to gather at and then participate in the virtual meeting. MegaMeetings doesn’t have to be used for each individual. A group can meet at a few key locations. This also means that they have a person at each location taking votes so they don’t have to deal with online voting. Rebecca pointed out that MegaMeetings isn’t mentioned in the motion since software is always changing.
· Peggy also raised the fact that the motion does not mention local groups. Since some groups don’t have their own checking account, they use the chapter checking account to avoid paying taxes.
· Tom – since bylaws aren’t involved it’s very easy to change anything this motion impacts.
· Motion, as follows, made by Rebecca, second from Melissa. Approved by vote of Executive Committee members.  Sarah will include this in the chapter policy and procedure manual.

Motion to the MCMLA Executive Committee from the Annual Meeting Task Force
Motion Presented By: The Annual Meeting Task Force (AMTF)
Date:  February 10, 2012

Motion:  
The Annual Meeting Task Force moves that the MCMLA Executive Committee adopt the following proposal:  MCMLA Annual Meetings will follow a scheduled rotation of meeting locations alternating between face-to-face conferences and virtual conferences every other year.  Even years would be face-to-face conferences where the members meet in person.  Odd years would be held virtually, with the first virtual meeting to be held in 2015.  

Statement of need:

Factors such as a reduction in institutional budgets especially for travel, a decline in MCMLA membership and a decrease in health sciences librarians overall have put a strain on the ability of members to plan and carry out our annual meetings.  This decline in health sciences librarians in general and MCMLA members in particular has cut one state, South Dakota, out of the meeting rotation schedule.   We need to change the rotation of our meetings to reflect the availability of planners.  For further documentation, please see the Report from the MCMLA Annual Meeting Task Force, October 2010.  

The AMTF report, presented at the 2010 Annual Meeting, provided three options for the scheduling, location, and planning of annual meetings.  The AMTF recommends the first option:

1.  A scheduled rotation of meeting locations alternating between face-to-face conferences and virtual conferences every other year.  Even years would be face-to-face conferences where the members meet in person.  Odd years would be held virtually.  In order to implement this recommendation, MLA polices on annual chapter meetings will need to be changed.  

2.  A limited geographic rotation of face-to-face meetings where the planning committees are called or appointed.  Meetings would be held in or near cities with major airports, for example, Salt Lake City, UT; Denver, CO; Kansas City, MO; Omaha, NE; St Louis, MO. The planning committees however, would be comprised of members located throughout the chapter with two to three members of the committee being from the geographic site of the meeting.

3.  A call for planners/hosts. There would be no fixed schedule for place.  The executive committee would put out yearly calls for planners for 3 years in advance.  The planners would select the location.  Pending MLA policy changes, the planners would be able to choose if the meeting was face-to-face or virtual.


Implementation:
Who will take action? 
The MCMLA Executive Committee will need to appoint or issue a call for a planning committee for 2015.  The planning committee will carry out the planning necessary for the 2015 virtual annual meeting
	
	What are the costs involved, and what will be the source of funding?
There will be the cost of using meeting software.  We recommend using MegaMeetings software through MLA.   The cost would be approximately $750.00, though this could of course change.

What is the time frame for action?
The planning committee will need to be up and running by September 2012, therefore the Executive Committee will need to act soon in calling or appointing the members of the committee.

What will be the impact on other association components?
		Yes, we will need to make changes in our policy and procedures manual.  It is unknown 			all of the impacts that this will have.

Does this require a bylaws change? If so, what article and sections require revision?
		No bylaw changes are anticipated.


The current meeting schedule is set through 2014: 
2012 – Kansas City
2013 – Salt Lake City
2014 – Joint meeting with SCC and MCMLA in Denver.

2015 Annual meeting
· Betsy – will put out a call on the chapter listserv asking for volunteers to help plan the meeting. This will be the chapter’s first attempt at a virtual meeting.
· Emily – suggested doing a test workshop before doing a whole conference with the MegaMeetings software.
· Melissa – has used MegaMeetings to teach CE classes.
· Cindy – MLA membership committee had a day long meeting with MegaMeetings. She was charged for a long distance phone call to attend the meeting.  A toll free 800 number would eliminate that.  Melissa thinks MegaMeetings has an 800 option, would just cost more money to use MegaMeetings if the chapter used that option
· Peggy – requested to be an ad hoc member of the 2015 meeting committee once it’s formed. 
· Betsy officially dissolved the Annual Meeting Task Force. Rebecca will send notes to the archivist. 
Bylaws changes – Tom Gensichen
Replace Distinguished Senior Member with Emeritus Member
· Peggy – raised the issue that since the chapter began using Wild Apricot website management to manage membership renewals and the membership database, she does not have a strong way of finding out who has been a member for three years per the proposed bylaws change. The consensus following discussion was that this membership category would rarely be used and the lack of past membership records would not have a significant impact.
· Motion, as follows, made by Tom, second by Melissa. Approved by vote of Executive Committee members.

Replace the current membership class of Distinguished Senior Member with Emeritus Member. 

     a.  Delete Article III., Section 2, Item c. Distinguished Senior Members: members presently retired and/or recognized by the Executive Committee, as defined in Article VIII, Section 2, for their outstanding contributions to the Chapter. 

     b. Add new Article III, Section 2, Item c.  Emeritus Members: members shall have been a Regular Member for a minimum of 3 years, shall have requested Emeritus membership, and shall have retired from active professional work. 

NOTE:  According to the Bylaws, dues shall be determined by a majority vote of the members of the Chapter at the annual Meeting.  The Executive Committee will need to determine what amount, if any, the Emeritus Member shall pay for dues and submit that suggested amount to the membership for a vote at the next Annual Meeting.  A policy and procedure will need to be developed regarding requesting Emeritus membership and added to the MCMLA Policy and Procedure Manual.

Resolution of tie votes
· Motion, as follows, made by Tom, second by Holly. Approved by vote of Executive Committee members.

Bring resolution of a tie vote into compliance with Robert's Rules of Order Newly Revised. 

     a. Delete Article VI., Section 2, Item d.  refer a tie vote to the Executive Committee which will break the tie.  The Chair shall abstain from voting on tied elections; 

     b.  Add new Article VI., Section 2, Item d.  in the event of a tie vote, the election for the office in question will be re-balloted until one candidate receives a majority; 


NOTE:  According to Robert's Rules of Order Newly Revised, in most elections, the threshold is a majority of the votes cast.  If you have only two candidates and the vote is a tie, you must repeat the balloting until one candidate receives a majority.  Regarding our current Bylaw of referring the tie vote to the Executive Committee, with the Chair abstaining, to break the tie, Robert's says that your presiding officer or officers should never cast a tie-breaker in a ballot vote since they have already voted once and letting only them vote twice in the same election is unfair.  The position for which the tie vote occurred, must be re-balloted and all voting members must vote again until one candidate received a majority. 

As a point of context, the current MLA Bylaws state , "If a tie occurs, selection from among the tied candidates shall be by lot."  The Model Chapter Bylaws make absolutely no mention of tie votes.  After several discussions with our chapter Parliamentarian, Nancy Woelfl, we determined that MCMLA would be better served by being in compliance with Roberts Rules of Order rather than having our Bylaws read like the MLA Bylaws and risking any problems down the line.  Perhaps, when the MLA Bylaws Committee reads our recommended changes, they will think about updating the MLA Bylaws.

· Betsy – these two bylaws changes go on the agenda for the chapter annual meeting business meeting  to be held during the chapter annual conference in Kansas City, October 2-5, 2011. 
· Tom will send these proposed bylaws changes to MLA for comment and 30 days before the annual business meeting in Kansas City, Tom will send out the proposed bylaws changes to the membership via the chapter listserv. 
· Brenda made a motion that the emeritus dues be 1/3 of regular member dues, second by Melissa.  Approved by a vote of Executive Committee members. This dues change will be on the agenda and a vote will be taken at the chapter’s annual business meeting in Kansas City.

Update on joint meeting – Rebecca
· No news to report.

Travel Scholarship – Honors & Awards
· No news to report. 

Skype Account Ownership
· Betsy reported that the account has been converted to MCMLA as the owner. Ownership was previously under the name of the current chapter chair. Peggy has set up the account so payment comes from the chapter’s PayPal account. Peggy’s name is on the PO Box associated with the Chapter (and therefore Skype/PayPal). Amy Ritterskamp’s name (chapter webmaster) is also on the PayPal account.

Nominating Committee update – Jenny
· Jenny has a complete slate of candidates. Amy Ritterskamp should have the ballot ready to send out to the membership via the chapter email listserv next week. (This was done via email on February 16, 2012)

New Business
· Betsy – will put out a call on the chapter email listserv requesting a volunteer to audit the chapter’s accounting records.  

Upcoming deadlines from Policy & Procedure calendar portion starting on page 46:

February
· Chapter Chair - Appoint Auditor in even-numbered years. Inform Executive Secretary of audit and name of Auditor
· Executive Secretary - Send information to MLA to complete the Chapter’s IRS Form 990
· Nominating Committee - Conduct election, distribute ballots, close voting, count votes
· Nominating Committee - Notify candidates of results. Submit results to Chapter Chair, Representative of the MLA Chapter Council, Executive Secretary, MCMLA Express Editor.
March
· Chapter Chair - Submit Chapter Annual Report to MLA
· Representative of the MLA Chapter Council - Submit Chapter Annual Report to MLA
· Auditor (Even-numbered year) - Schedule time with Executive Secretary to conduct audit of Chapter’s financial records
· Bylaws Committee - Send recommended bylaws changes to MLA before MLA Annual Meeting

Next meeting March 9, 2012

Adjourned 10:41

Respectfully submitted by Holly Henderson, MCMLA Recording Secretary
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